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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on January 4, 2012. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler and Dick Olson. Absent: Bob Rampulla.  Staff present: City Administrator, Gary Rogers, Jr.; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks; Library Board President, Travis Christopher; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guests Present: Jill Roeder, Jan Kvach, Cindy Petersen, Dan Hoffman and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Special Meeting Minutes 11/29/11; Received & Filed Boards & Commissions Minutes: Library 12/13/11; Parks & Recreation 12/13/11 & Water 12/20/11; Mayor’s Report; upgrade to current liquor license adding Class C Beer Permit (Carryout Beer) for Kwik Shop, Inc. #568 located at 300 E. Blairs Ferry Road effective February 1, 2012, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.12 Snow Routes Deleting Subsection 3. Parking Restrictions on Snow Routes
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.12 Snow Routes Deleting Subsection 3. Parking Restrictions on Snow Routes at 7:06 P.M. There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  

Public Hearing closed at 7:06 P.M.  
It is no longer necessary to have §69.12 Snow Routes, Subsection 3. Parking Restrictions in the City Code of Ordinances due to the adoption of Ordinance #652 on October 19, 2009 amending §69.11 Snow Removal to state the following, “No person shall park, abandon or leave unattended any vehicle on any public street, or City-owned off street parking area during snow removal operations for 48 hours; or the snow has been removed or plowed from said street, or parking area and the snow has ceased to fall. The parking ban is in effect when three inches (3”) or more inches of snow or ice has fallen or is predicted by the National Weather Service. Failure to remove vehicles from the Public Street or City-owned off street parking will result in a No Parking Fine of $25.00 with additional cost resulting from a towing fee.”
Bob Wheeler moved the 1st reading of ORDINANCE #719 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.12 Snow Routes Deleting Subsection 3. Parking Restrictions on Snow Routes, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd readings of ORDINANCE #719, second by Dick Olson. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #719 amending amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.12 Snow Routes Deleting Subsection 3. Parking Restrictions on Snow Routes, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Ordinance #719 adopted.

Linn County Public Health Presentation – Jill Roeder

Jill Roeder, Healthy Behavior Branch Manager of Linn County Public Health updated Council regarding an ordinance that will be presented to the Linn County Board of Supervisors on January 9th, requiring local retailers to have a cigarette permit to sell dissolvable nicotine products that are not regulated by the FDA.
These dissolvable products include nicotine sticks, strips and orbs which are currently being test-marketed in major U.S. cities and will eventually be sold here in Iowa.  The packaging and flavoring of these products is made to target young people.  Jill Roeder stated that the information presented is for information only and no action is required by Council.

Library Annual Report Presentation – Jeaneal Weeks and Travis Christopher

Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks & Library Board President, Travis Christopher presented Council with the Public Library Annual Report. 

Highlights of the Hiawatha Public Library Annual Report for FY 2010-2011 include the following:

· Increased circulation from 287,687 to 304,123 equaling a 5.7% improvement
· Circulation of children’s items 93,110

· Circulation of DVDs and videos 88,281

· Circulation of adult items 68,959

· Circulation of Audio 34,485

· Circulation of teen items 10,970

· Circulation of magazines 7,010

· Circulation of children’s kits 1,308

· 670 hours of volunteer time

· 30% of circulation done by staff check

· Full Time Equivalent (FTE) of 7.5

Jeaneal Weeks expressed the library’s need for additional staff & materials over the next year or two.  The stress is showing on the current staff.

Heritage Green Erosion Repair Discussion - Jan Kvach
Jan Kvach, 125 Ashworth Court spoke to Council regarding the Heritage Green wet lands erosion repair on the land behind her backyard.  The project began in October 2010 and was completed in May 2011.  
Jan Kvach stated that when the project was done, residents were told by the city engineer, Hall and Hall Engineering that nothing else would be done on the project for three to four years while the vegetation grew back.
Jan Kvach called The Core of Engineers in the fall of 2011 and they provided her with a report on the progress of the project which listed the following problems:

· The banks of the stream hadn’t been graded correctly and they were eroding into the stream

· The speed of the water flowing to Cedar Rapids had been increased and retention ponds needed to be built.  The City would have to go back into the wetland and dig again
The Core representative informed Jan that he had contacted the City of Hiawatha about the problems and told them what had to be done to correct them.
In December Jan saw two men from Hall and Hall Engineering surveying.  The wetland is on city property.  Jan stated that she tried to call and speak to the Mayor to ask about the new problems with the wetland, and both times he said that he didn’t know anything about it.  As problems continued to develop with the project, Kvach contacted the city and was told by the Mayor and Community Development Department that they had to contact the hired engineering firm and hired excavation firms because the city was not responsible.

Jan Kvach made the following suggestions for keeping the Heritage Green residents informed of the project status:

· The city needs to hold neighborhood meetings to explain the problems and plan for fixing them.

· Someone from the city should take responsibility for the project and be able to answer questions when residents call

· The city needs to hire an engineering firm and excavation company with wetland experience so the project is done correctly and in a timely manner

· The city needs to come up with a plan for staging of equipment and work so neighbors aren’t dealing with equipment and piles of dirt behind their houses for months
Jan asked if the city could provide her with some answers on a plan for the erosion repair.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that Hall and Hall Engineering received a letter from the Corps of Engineers on November 22, 2011, informing them of the bank erosion and the need to repair according to the conditions of the project’s permit.  They also believed the floodplain was raised in places by filling.  Hall and Hall supplied the Corps with the following information at their request:
· As-built survey of the creek and list of species planted.  The survey showed that filling do not occur and the seeding was a wetland mix according to the project specifications.  The Corps was satisfied with the information provided
· Preliminary creek stabilization repair plan which the Corps reviewed and returned comments to scale back the extent of repairs
Dick stated that the Corp has reassured them that they are doing a good job.  The next step is to complete the detailed design for erosion repairs including rock stream bank protection and three rock riffles and pools placed in the creek to slow the water velocity.  After completion, the erosion repair plan will be submitted to the Corps of Engineers for approval and once accepted, the project can be bid using the informal quote process.
Jan Kvach reiterated again that she would like to be informed of when this is going to be done and how long it will take to complete.  Kvach would like to know the staging process and where the equipment will be.

Mayoral and Council Appointments of Board and Commission Members

Marty Bruns moved accepting the appointment of Parks & Recreation Commission Member Frank Glaser, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2013, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved accepting the appointment of Board of Adjustment Member David Matthews, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2013, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved accepting the appointment of Planning & Zoning Member Mark Ross, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2013, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved accepting the appointment of License/Appeal Board Member Gary Casady, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2014, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Mayoral and Council Re-Appointments of Board and Commission Members 
Dick Olson moved accepting the re-appointment of Parks & Recreation Commission Member Bill Hornett, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2013, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved accepting the re-appointment of Planning & Zoning Commission Members Gilbert Lawrence, Keith Sams & Don Mohler, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2016, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved accepting the re-appointment of Water Board Member Bev Daws, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2017, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved accepting the re-appointment of License/Appeal Board Member Wayne Winn, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2014, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried. 

Marty Bruns moved accepting the re-appointment of History Committee Members Roberta Hamdorf, Jerry Seifried & Edith Wheeler, effective January 1, 2012 – December 31, 2014, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried. 

Reinstatement of the Council Liaison Program
Mayor Theis asked Council if they had any interest in reinstating the Liaison Program to communicate and coordinate activities between the city boards and commissions because he has been asked if there were plans to bring the program back.  Council had decided to stop the program in the past to see how it would be accepted by others and due to other commitments.  
Library Board Director, Travis Christopher stated that there are benefits of having updates from Council members even if it is only on a quarterly basis.

Council Member, Dick Olson asserted that he didn’t think Council needed to be at every board and commission meetings but he could see justification in doing it on a quarterly basis.
Filling Council Liaison seat on the Compensation Committee
City Clerk, Kim Downs spoke to Council regarding filling the Council Liaison seat on the Compensation Committee.  The Committee needs two members of Council offset from each election and term dates which means that Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler or Dick Olson would need to fill the seat as they were elected in 2011.  Bob Rampulla has one seat on the Compensation Committee and the other seat was formally filled by Nancy Melsa.

Marty Bruns moved to fill the Compensation Committee vacant seat with Dick Olson, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water main, and Storm Sewer Project-Pay Estimate #9
Project Engineer, Joel Gross has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #9 in the amount of $11,186.25.
Major accomplishments of this project during the month of December are as follows: 
· Retaining wall installation completed
· Winter straw mulching completed
Mayor Theis stated that he went out to the project to look at the retaining wall and it does not look complete.  The brick work is completed but the grading and curb is not done.  Mayor Theis asked Dick Ransom to explain why the memo from engineering stated that the wall installation was complete.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that the grading had been done with the trail but the trail is not paved.  Dick Ransom will schedule a meeting with Kraig Hotchkiss and other connecting business owners in that area to determine expectations on what is acceptable.  If the neighboring owners have a problem with the construction of the wall, engineering will come back to Council.  Ransom further explained that the grading needs to be done to be able to complete the wall.  It looks deceiving because of the vertical cut.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-001 approving Pay Estimate No. 9 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, & Storm Sewer Project for payment of contract work completed to Metro Pavers, Inc. of Iowa City in the amount of $11,186.25, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #12-001 approved. 

I-380 and Boyson Road Northbound Ramps Signal Camera Installation Project

Project Engineer, Joel Gross has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #1 in the amount of $5,000.00.
Major accomplishments of this project during the month of December are as follows: 

· Installation of three traffic cameras at Boyson Road
· Connection to existing communications tub
· Project is complete and equipment is functional
Council Member, Dick Olson commented that the signals work like a charm.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-002 approving Pay Estimate No. 1 for the I-380 and Boyson Road Northbound Ramps Signal Camera Installation Project for payment of contract work completed to Voltmer Inc. of Decorah in the amount of $5,000.00, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #12-002 approved. 

Bob Wheeler moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:51P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                         Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: __________________________
    Kim Downs, City Clerk                                        
